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Hello and good-bye.  

This is my first and last attempt to write to you as President of the N.Y. Regional Group.  At the spring meeting in June, I will be stepping down as your president.  Two years as president went by fast in a flurry of activity.  Our N.Y. by-laws now permits a lot more autonomy for the development of local districts or chapters under the mantle of the regional group.  We have established the fact that our regional group treasury is for the use of all group members, and not just for the downstate members.  Compared to other service organizations, we are small in numbers.  By remaining united as a regional group we foster respect and clout in legislative activities within the state.  Strong activity at the local level permits a voice on local governmental issues. 

While we have attempted to establish telephone contact with members in our western and northern districts for all regional group meetings, I remain disappointed by the small number of members able to participate at the local level.  We need to struggle for the establishment of a N.Y. Regional Group convention at a centrally located site for the membership.  Such a gathering would permit the conducting of the business of the regional group in a democratic manner, and allow sufficient time for social activities.  

I was not able to achieve all my goals within my term of office, however I started the ball rolling.  I am proud of my association with the membership of the N.Y. Regional Group.  I have had the opportunity over the past 2 years to meet many of you in meetings in Albany, Syracuse, Buffalo, and New York City.  One must compliment the dedicated spirit of N.Y. VIST coordinator's in bringing blind veterans together at local VA medical centers.  However, I would challenge BVA members to take the initiative by arranging separate activities of their own, such as establish volunteer offices at the local VAMC, gather for a luncheon at a local restaurant, work with your local district leaders to discover activities that will bond you locally, and generate membership growth.  

I appreciate the effort of our editor Mr. Dennis O'Connell to reestablish our The Beacon newsletter.  It takes a lot of motivation and patience to be the editor of a newsletter, because you remain at the mercy of the membership to assist with articles of interest.  While The Beacon is in print format for present, I know our editor hopes to make it available on tape in the future.  However, the survival of the newsletter is in your hands.  It is always easy to criticize the efforts of others, but more difficult to make a worthwhile contribution.  

From the editor:

This past March I had the opportunity to attend the DAV Winter Sports Clinic in Crested Butte, CO.  It was a great trip and I enjoyed scuba diving, snowmobiling, Alpine and Nordic skiing and many other activities.  The only other BVA member from New York that I met was Carl Lueman, but there were several in attendance from around the country.  In all I believe there were almost 300 veterans from 36 states.  Think about coming next year and in October contact the voluntary services of the VA in your area and get an application.  It is open to all disabled veterans, service connected or not.

Remember to read your mail and try to join us at the Regional Meeting on June 7.  If you can not attend the 52nd National Convention in Reno and want your vote counted, don’t forget to fill out your proxy vote.  Just like any election your vote counts on all issues.

New York State Blind Annuity:

New York State pays $500 annually to all eligible blind veterans and certain eligible spouses in monthly installments.  Veterans are eligible who meet the New York State standards of blindness, served on active duty during a designated war-time period, and received a discharge other than dishonorable.  The veteran must now and continue to be a resident of New York State.  The annuity also is payable to unremarried spouses of deceased veterans who were receiving annuity payments at the time of their death, if they were married to the veteran prior to March 16, 1936.  The spouse must also meet the same resident requirements listed above.  Applications may be made to any New York State Division of Veterans Affairs Counceling Center or  write to Blind Annuity Unit, New York State Division of Veterans’ Affairs, 5 Empire State Plaza, Suite 2836, Albany, NY 12223-1551.  When filing for the benefits it is best not to send original copies of documents.  War-time is listed as follows:

World War 1, April 6, 1917 to November 11, 1918.  

World War 2, December 7, 1941 to December 31, 1946.

Korean War, June 27, 1950 to January 31, 1955.

Vietnam Conflict, December 22, 1961 to May 7, 1975.

Persian Gulf, August 2, 1990 to end of hostilities.

The above article was requested by a veteran after he read the last newsletter.  If you have any information concerning blindness or feel something would be pertinent to us as blind veterans, don’t hesitate to contact me at the address below.  I am here to help inform all of us on all matters that may concern us has members of The New york State Regional Group of The BVA.  Send all mail to Dennis J. O’Connell, Editor, The Beacon, 303 Carnation Avenue, Floral Park, NY 11001 

VIST Interview by: Herb Sutton 

The BVA is lucky to have VA facilities and personnel working for the blind veteran.  Perhaps, one individual stands out in this marriage.  This is the VIST coordinator at the Manhattan VAMC: Mr. William (Bill) Kallenberg.  He epitomizes the extent a person can go in dedicating himself to the blind veteran.  I would like to give the reader a true picture of this man.  The following interview will show us what and tireless energy can accomplish.

Herb:
Can you give us some of your background in the VA system?

Bill: I did my internship as a social worker in the Bronx VA in 1985 &86,and 

two years later I returned to full time work at the Bronx VA in social work in 

patient medicine.  I did that job for one and a half years, and then moved to 

alcoholic outpatient treatment, and at the same time was given VIST 

program responsibilities.  That is when I got my first exposure to the blind 

veteran population. Since that time I was lucky to get the position as 

VIST coordinator at the Manhattan VA which I have held for the past five 

years.

Herb: Can you tell us what motivated you to become a VIST coordinator?

Bill: Part time VIST coordinating is very difficult, and what time is left from 

your full time assignment you have to dedicate to the blind veteran.  My 

opportunity to work on the program full time is very important, it’s a very 

good position, and being outside of just one department because you work 

with different services for the veteran.

Herb: Knowing of your dedication as a VIST  coordinator, do you derive 

satisfaction dealing with blind veterans?

Bill: That’s a leading question if I ever heard one.  Of course, one of the greatest satisfactions is seeing the blind veteran going through the rehabilitation process and come back more independent and more confident in his own abilities.  In fact, coming into contact with people who haved not used the VA for many years and having done something for them they learn the system and become very satisfied.  That is then a great satisfaction for me.  

Herb: At the BVA 50th Anniversary Convention in 1995, you were the recipient of the BVA Appreciation Award.  I know that you and Mrs. Kallenberg must have been very proud, am I right?

Bill: Yes, it was very exciting and in some respects I felt I did not deserve it more than anyone else, but it was not my position to say.  I was certainly glad to receive the recognition.  Yes, we appreciated it very much. Now I can formally thank everyone who nominated me for the award, which I had not done before.  Thank you, Liz Carr, the Regional Group and Jerry 

McDonnell.  It is a very high honor I cherish.

Herb: You must also find it rewarding to have set up two support groups?

Bill: The more I think of it, it is the best method or way to help someone to adjust to blindness.  You have the opportunity to work with people to help them adjust to their own individual problems and then bringing their individual problems to the group.  The older group veteran can make the newer veteran to the group feel accepted and fit in, and go on to apply the rehabilitation work he has learned. 

Herb: Talking about rehabilitation, refering blind veterans to the Blind Rehabilitation Center must be a difficult task, but in doing so take more then just knowing an application.

Bill: The hardest part is convincing people of their need for rehab. many times a veteran will say to me: I'm not going to work anymore, I’m living at home with my spouse and so I will have my needs met.  What we try to do is convince people is that things can change and the better you are prepared to meet the challenge with the skills you have learned.  The work is convincing someone to participate in rehab and after you have done that you must keep them motivated.  The other thing we do, because I am not a blind veteran and I have not participated in rehab, is to use other blind veterans who have been to rehab to help the new blind veteran to know what rehab is about, and the importance of partaking in the program.  We have our VIST volunteers for that purpose.  We get the group feedback and then a lot of time that helps a person to agree to go and then thank VIST afterwards for having done so.

Herb: Those of us who volunteer to help you in whatever small Way we can, know and feel your dedication is unlimited.  How do you manage to get up every morning and face the veteran, who in some cases can be very trying, to say the least?

Bill: You don’t get into this profession for any other reason then to help people.  Then to see other people make the adjustment and help themselves, then it is all worthwhile.  I enjoy what I’m doing, so getting up and going to work is never a problem.

Herb: In closing I would like to tell you my personal life was changed after meeting you.  I know I am not alone in feeling this way.  You have gone far and beyond the designated duties as a VIST coordinator.  You have become a friend to us.  Thank you.

